
Chapter 8 

GENERAL HEALTH PROTECTION 
AND PROMOTION 

8.1 NUTRITION 

The Joint wHO/UNICEF Nutrition Support Programmes (JNSP) in 
Myanmar and Nepal continue to work towards targeted nutritional 
objectives. The Myanmar programme was evaluated in late 1989 
and appears to have resulted in a small but real reduction in 
malnutrition in the one-third of the population of the country 
that it covers. This has been achieved by a heavy emphasis on 
careful training, utilizing a 'cascading' model in which 
training of trainers precedes that of community workers. The 
first step was a situation analysis that determined the 
training needs. Then curricula were modified, lesson plans 
drawn up and learning aids prepared. Trainers were given 
refresher courses so as to be able to adopt new approaches. The 
upgraded training focused on community-level workers. It has 
been accompanied by an emphasis on supportive supervision and 
monitoring. The Nepal JNSP was redesigned during the year to 
concentrate on health sector support to community-level 
nutrition activities with a corresponding emphasis on 
training. 

Low birth-weight is largely a reflection of foetal malnutrition. 
Eight South-East Asian countries have adopted this indicator in 
their health-for-all strategies. In four of them, more than 20 
per cent of newborns weigh less than 2 500 g. This is the 
highest proportion in any region. This indicates that protein- 
energy malnutrition is still a severe problem in this region. 



Although repeat surveys in Bangladesh, India, Myanmar, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand indicate that prevalences of protein-energy 
malnutrition are decreasing at between two and five per cent a 
year, nearly half of the preschool-age children in the Region 
are found to be moderately to seriously malnourished. 

The wHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD Consultation and Workshop on Iodine 
Deficiency Disorders in South-East Asia, held in New Delhi in 
March 1989, indicated that considerable advances had occurred 
in programmes against IDD since the Regional Committee had, in 
1981, set a target of control of IDD by the year 2000, and the 
regional strategy was endorsed in 1985. The need for regular 
technical consultations amongst country managers of IDD 
programmes was identified. The first meeting of the South-East 
Asia Regional IDD Working Group is scheduled to be held in the 
Regional Office in October 1990 to exchange information and 
programme experiences, facilitate the search for external 
resources, support government programmes and contribute to 
programme planning. 

Responsible technical officers and researchers from the 
countries of the Region participated in the interregional 
Symposium on Vitamin A Deficiency, held in Kathmandu in 
November 1989, under the auspices of the International Vitamin 
A Consultative Group. They reviewed strategies and new 
developments, including in particular the balance between 
programmes to distribute high-potency vitamin A capsules 
(perhaps through the EPI system) and the promotion of food 
sources of vitamin A. 

Efforts were made during the period to improve the distribution 
of technical materials and information on nutrition to key 
individuals and imtitutions in the countries of the Region. Po 
this end a selected and annotated bibliography of WHO publi- 
cations in nutrition was prepared and widely distributed along 
with selected available publications. 

WHO supported fellows from regional countries and others have, 
for many years, participated in the M.Sc. and certificate 
courses in Nutrition at the National Institute of Nutrition in 
Hyderabad, India. An assessment of the relevance, effectiveness 
and impact of the courses was carried out through a mailed 
questionnaire, interviews with ex-participants and their 
supervisors in Indonesia and Thailand, and through a review at 
the Institute itself. 

Several ex-participants are now in crucial positions in 
governments and other organizations. Many are involved in the 



planning and implementation of national health and nutrition 
programmes. The review concluded that the courses have been 
successful in providing a sound basis for the future roles and 
responsibilities of the participants. Successive courses have 
increased their relevance to operational nutritional issues. 
Without sacrificing the excellent scientific content of the 
courses greater attention needs to be given to issues of 
practical management of the nutrition components of health 
programmes and of intersectoral strategies for nutrition. 

The South-East Asia WHO Advisory Committee on Health Research 
approved a nutrition research policy for the Region in 1988 as 
part of the global nutrition programme. Discussions have been 
held at key institutions in the Region and a Nutrition Research- 
cum-Action Network is being set up to define operational 
research priorities, to carry out and support collaborative 
research projects and to develop training programmes to enable 
operational managers to use research to solve problems they 
encounter. The first meeting of the Network is scheduled to 
take place in Thailand in August 1990. 

8.2 ORAL HEALTH 

Low levels of oral hygiene, lack of adequate nutrition, 
environmental factors, and the non-availability of oral health 
care and services in most of the countries are the major causes 
of dental caries and periodontal diseases, which are increasing 
sharply. For example, the dentistlpopulation ratio in India is 
1 : 47 000. However, as most of the dentists are clustered in 
urban areas, the dentistlpopulation ratio in rural areas is 
1 : 350 000. This disproportionately large difference between 
the ratios in urban and rural areas is a common feature of all 
Member Countries. 

Surveys were conducted in February/March 1990 in Indonesia, 
India, Sri Lanka and Thailand in oral health research, so as to 
assess the magnitude of oral health problems, identify problem- 
orientation and appropriateness of oral health resources, 
determine measures for improving both research and service 
quality, and to decide upon ways and means of accelerating 
implementation of research findings. The consolidated outcome 
of the survey was submitted to the sixteenth session of 
sFA/ACHR, held from 2 to 6 April 1990. The Committee deemed 
that levels of oral hygiene were unacceptably low. Harmful 
local habits, such as chewing tobacco, betelnut and pan, and 



beedi-smoking, etc., combined with the lack of oral health 
services, were considered to be some of the important factors 
contributing to oral diseases, including oral malignancies. 

WHO collaborated with Member Countries in the training of 
national oral health personnel through local cost subsidies and 
fellowships for assessing oral health situations, strengthening 
institutional capabilities and providing essential equipment, 
instruments and literature. 

8.3 ACCIDENT PREVENTION 

A quarter of the 3 million deaths occurring in the world as a 
result of injury took place in the countries of the South-East 
Asia Region of WHO. Traffic accidents have been found to be one 
of the most important causes of injuries in the Region. In Sri 
Lanka, the number of fatalities due to traffic accidents, per 
million population, increased from 56 in 1974 to 89 in 1983. 
The number of fatalities per 10 000 vehicles rose from 6 to 8 
and from 32 to 34 in Nepal and Sri Lanka respectively, during 
the period 1975-1984. In Thailand, accidents have been the 
leading cause of death since 1968. In India, about 10 per cent 
of the vehicles are involved in road accidents, killing 25 000 
persons and injuring more than 100 000 persons per year. 

However, the information available in all the countries is far 
from sufficient to assess the magnitude of the problem and does 
not provide a scientific basis for interdisciplinary and 
intersectoral approaches to the prevention of injury. Therefore, 
emphasis has bee; laid on the prbmotion of surve;s,~data collec- 
tion and eoidemiolo~ical and o~erational studies with a view to - 
creating national awareness of the problem, including its 
socioeconomic and health implications. WHO provided technical 
and financial support for conducting national workshops and 
seminars in Thailand and Indonesia, and facilitated countries' 
participation in the First World Conference on Accident and 
Injury Prevention, held in Sweden from 17 to 20 September 1989. 
WHO'S collaborative activities were also directed to the 
training of national personnel in accident and injury 
prevention through study tours and fellowships, and to the 
strengthening of institutional capacity through the provision 
of logistic support. 

There is a need for further strengthening of collaborative 
activities, particularly in epidemiological research and in the 



coordination of injury prevention activities, which are carried 
out in different sectors of the countries. Continuous efforts 
should be made for strengthening and streamlining legislation, 
including rules, regulations, instructions etc., and for the 
enforcement of law in all the countries. 

8.4 TOBACCO OR W T H  

This new sub-programme area is only slowly beginning to be 
reflected in specific activities in most countries of the 
Region. However, in some countries, activities with a remarkable 
scope have been initiated within a short time. These activities 
are strongly linked with more general health promotion and 
disease control programmes, as testified by the absence of 
specific Tobacco or Health projects in any of the countries. 

Bhutan has started to declare entire districts as tobacco-free 
areas. In Thailand, a high-level, multisectoral National 
Committee for the Control of Tobacco Use has been formed, 
resulting in high public visibility of the importance of a 
reduction in tobacco use for improving the health status of the 
population. This visibility was further increased by the 
international repercussions of one of the measures spearheaded 
by this Committee, viz., the prohibition of cigarette imports 
into the country. Also, all types of sales promotion of tobacco 
products are now prohibited, as is smoking in public transport. 

In India, preparatory work has been initiated for the 
establishment of a national plan of work for the control of 
tobacco-related cancers. Indian Airlines has also instituted a 
ban on smoking on all domestic flights. In Thailand, too, 
smoking is banned on national flights. 

In Bangladesh, the involvement of the highest govenunent levels 
in anti-tobacco activities has continued, and preparatory work 
for a countrywide representative survey on tobacco use has been 
completed. 

'No-tobacco Day', 31 May 1990, with the focus on 'Childhood end 
Youth without Tobacco', was observed with much participation 
by, and public visibility in, the countries of the Region. In 
several countries, these activities for increased public 
awareness were observed even at provincial and district levels. 

The Director-General presented the 'Tobacco or Health' medal to 
prominent leaders in the "No-Tobacco Movement" in the Region. 


